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HIGHLIGHTS
EUROPE:

Early-week heat stressed summer crops in Spain and

France, while sunny skies promoted winter crop harvesting and
summer crop development over much of northern and eastern Europe.

FSU-WESTERN:

Stressful heat for reproductive summer crops early

in the period contrasted with favorably cooler, wetter weather by
mid-week.

FSU-EASTERN:

Widespread showers maintained abundant moisture

supplies for heading to flowering spring wheat, while subsiding
heat in the south eased concerns for flowering cotton.

MIDDLE EAST:

Heat abated in Turkey, reducing stress on

reproductive cotton and corn.

SOUTH ASIA:

The monsoon remained active across most of India,

ensuring adequate to excessive soil moisture for crops.

EAST ASIA:

Untimely dry weather continued to plague reproductive
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corn and soybeans in northeastern China, as heavy showers
maintained flooding along the Yangtze River.

SOUTHEAST ASIA:

Seasonal rainfall maintained good moisture

conditions in Thailand and environs, while short-term dryness
continued in the Philippines.

AUSTRALIA:

Widespread showers continued a season-long pattern of

near ideal weather for winter grains and oilseeds.

ARGENTINA:

Dry weather supported the final stages of corn and

cotton harvesting.

BRAZIL:

Frost may have caused localized damage to coffee and

sugarcane.

MEXICO:

Seasonal showers continued across southern summer crop

areas and northwestern watersheds.

CANADIAN PRAIRIES:

Warm, showery weather fostered rapid growth

of spring grains and oilseeds.

SOUTHEASTERN CANADA:

Intensifying drought in Ontario further

reduced moisture for corn and soybeans.
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EUROPE:

Early-week heat stressed reproductive summer crops in

western Europe, while sunny skies favored winter crop harvesting
over northern and eastern growing areas.

A brief incursion of

high heat (35-40°C) stressed tasseling and silking corn in Spain
and southwestern France.

However, cooler conditions arrived by

July 19, keeping the number of high heat days (readings at or
above 35°C) well behind last year’s pace, limiting the potential
yield loss as corn progressed through the temperature-sensitive
tassel and silk stages of development.

Across corn areas of

northern Italy and the Balkans, scattered, mostly light showers
(2-10 mm, locally more) as well as daytime highs in the lower 30s
(degrees C) maintained favorable crop prospects.

Unlike last

year, corn has experienced few — if any — days of damaging heat
(35°C or greater) across southeastern Europe, resulting in vastly
improved yield prospects over last year.

Meanwhile, sunny skies

and above-normal temperatures (2-5°C above normal) accelerated
winter crop maturation and harvesting over much of northern
Europe, though near-normal temperatures were noted over Poland
and the Baltic States.
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FSU-WESTERN:

Excessive early-week heat likely trimmed yield

prospects for reproductive summer crops, though rainy, cooler
conditions by mid-week prevented further yield losses.

A

continuation of the brief but intense heat wave which began on or
about July 14 lingered into the early part of the week, with
highs approaching or topping 40°C in key corn and sunflower areas
of Russia and Ukraine through July 18.

Impacts varied

considerably from region to region, largely based on planting
dates and the resultant crop development stage.

In northern

Ukraine and Russia’s Central District, where corn is typically
planted in early to mid-May, the heat had little impact as corn
was still in the vegetative stages of development.

From southern

Ukraine into Russia’s Southern district — where corn is planted
somewhat earlier (mean planting date is late April) — corn was in
the tassel and silk stages of development when the heat arrived;
as a result, corn in southern portions of the region likely
suffered some loss of yield potential.

However, widespread,

locally heavy showers and thunderstorms (10-80 mm) signaled the
arrival of cooler weather, limiting the deleterious impacts of
the heat on reproductive corn (and to lesser extent sunflowers)
to 6 days or less.

While potentially harmful for summer crops,

the sunny, hot weather enabled a rapid winter wheat harvest pace
before the rainy weather slowed fieldwork by mid-week.
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FSU-EASTERN:

Widespread rain and near-normal temperatures

maintained favorable prospects for spring wheat, while somewhat
cooler conditions in Uzbekistan eased stress on flowering cotton.
With spring wheat in the heading to flowering stages of
development, a soaking rainfall (10-90 mm, locally more) over
northern Kazakhstan and adjacent portions of central Russia
maintained good to excellent yield prospects.

Showers were

somewhat lighter (less than 10 mm) in the southern Urals
District, but soil moisture was in good supply for flowering
spring wheat.

Farther south, the return of near-normal

temperatures (daytime highs 35-40°C) in Uzbekistan reduced stress
caused by last week’s heat on irrigated cotton, which continued
to progress through the flowering stage of development.
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MIDDLE EAST:

Despite the continuation of above-normal

temperatures, excessive heat subsided in summer crop areas of
Turkey.

Following last week’s 40-degree readings in western

Turkey, daytime highs closer to normal (upper 30s degrees C)
eased stress on flowering cotton.

Likewise, somewhat cooler

conditions (32-34°C) arrived over southeastern Turkey’s corn
areas; corn in southeastern Turkey was subjected to a week or
more of potentially damaging heat (35-38°C) during the
reproductive and early filling stages of development in early to
mid-July.

In contrast, northwestern Turkey’s sunflower areas

have escaped damaging heat, with daytime highs remaining in the
lower to middle 30s (degrees C).
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SOUTH ASIA:

Monsoon showers continued throughout most of India,

with over 80 percent of the country experiencing near- to abovenormal rainfall for the season (as reported by the Indian
Meteorological Department).

For the week though, drier weather

was reported in western crop areas of India, easing excessive
wetness for soybeans in Madhya Pradesh but exacerbating dryness
for cotton in parts of Gujarat.

The remainder of India was

seasonably wet, with most eastern rice areas receiving 50 to 100
mm of rain.

In addition, 25 mm or more of rainfall in

Maharashtra benefited cotton but maintained excessively wet
conditions for groundnuts and soybeans.

Elsewhere in the region,

rainfall continued to keep rice and other crops well watered in
Bangladesh and Pakistan, while unseasonable dryness since late
June persisted for rice in Sri Lanka.
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EAST ASIA:

Untimely dryness continued in parts of northeastern

China, as corn and soybeans progressed through the moisturesensitive reproductive stages of development.

Less than 10 mm of

rain was reported in key growing areas of Heilongjiang,
exacerbating short-term rainfall deficits.

Rainfall has averaged

little more than 25 mm for the month thus far and crop conditions
have begun to decline.

In other parts of the northeast, 10 to 25

mm of rain improved moisture conditions in Jilin but monthly
deficits remained significant, while heavy showers (50-100 mm) in
Liaoning all but eliminated short-term dryness.

Farther south,

heavy showers across the North China Plain improved soil moisture
and irrigation supplies for summer crops following a dry start to
the month.

Meanwhile wet weather continued in central portions

of the Yangtze River Basin, maintaining flooding and declining
crop conditions.

Elsewhere in the region, heavy showers

increased water supplies for rice in northern North Korea but
caused some localized flooding.

In contrast, unfavorably dry

weather in South Korea and Japan extended a period of
unseasonable dryness dating back to the beginning of the month.
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SOUTHEAST ASIA:

Seasonably heavy showers continued across

Indochina, with most areas receiving 25 to over 100 mm of rain
(based on a combination of satellite-derived estimates and
surface reports).

The consistency of rainfall has maintained

good to excellent soil moisture and irrigation supplies for rice
across Thailand and environs.

To the east, rainfall was

unseasonably light throughout the Philippines, extending a period
of drier-than-normal weather that began earlier in the month.
Longer-term moisture conditions remained favorable, though, with
near-normal total rainfall since June 1 in most crop areas.
Meanwhile in oil palm areas of Malaysia and Indonesia, widespread
showers (25-100 mm or more) maintained or improved moisture
conditions for trees, while exceptionally wet weather continued
in Java, Indonesia.
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AUSTRALIA:

Continuing a season-long pattern of near ideal

weather, widespread showers fell across most of the wheat belt,
maintaining adequate to abundant moisture supplies for winter
grains and oilseeds.

Most major crop producing areas in western

and southeastern Australia received between 5 and 25 mm of rain.
A large portion of New South Wales, however, received between 25
and 50 mm of rain, with locally higher amounts.

In contrast to

the majority of the wheat belt, warm, generally dry weather
covered southern Queensland.

The combination of sunny skies and

favorable topsoil moisture benefited wheat and other winter
crops, maintaining good to excellent early-season yield
prospects.

Temperatures in southern and eastern Australia

averaged about 2 to 5°C above normal, accelerating crop
development.

In Western Australia, temperatures averaged near

normal.
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ARGENTINA:

Cool, dry weather dominated the region, aiding the

latter stages of autumn fieldwork.

Aside from some light showers

(5 mm or less) along the southern coast of Buenos Aires, no rain
fell in areas of agricultural importance.

Below-normal

temperatures accompanied the dryness, with weekly average
temperatures were as much as 4°C below normal in the northeast
(Corrientes and neighboring locations in Entre Rios, Chaco, and
Formosa).

Nighttime temperatures fell as low as -5°C in southern

Buenos Aires, slowing emergence of late-planted wheat.

According

to Argentina’s Ministry of Agriculture, corn was 61 harvested as
of July 21, compared with 84 percent last year.

Wheat was 81

percent planted, 9 points behind last year’s pace.
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BRAZIL:

Frosty weather raised concern for potential damage to

coffee and sugarcane in key southeastern production areas.

Near-

freezing nighttime lows (1-2°C) were recorded in Sao Paulo and
southern Minas Gerais, creating the potential for freezes in
nearby farming areas.

Sub-freezing temperatures (nighttime lows

of -3 to 0°C) were recorded from northeastern Rio Grande do Sul
to southeastern Parana; though patchy frost was possible
elsewhere in the region, secondary crops were likely advanced
past the point of possible damage.

According to recent

government reports, only a relatively small portion of Parana’s
total second-crop corn was vulnerable to freeze damage.
Temperatures moderated for the remainder of the week, eliminating
the risk of further freezes.

Dryness accompanied the cool

weather, aiding planting and early development of wheat.

Farther

north, warm, dry weather fostered rapid maturation and drydown of
corn and cotton.

Light to moderate showers (1-25 mm at most

locations) were scattered along the northeastern coast, boosting
local moisture reserves.
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MEXICO:

Showers benefited rain-fed summer crops across major

southern production areas.

Rainfall totaled 10 to 50 mm across

the southern plateau corn belt (Jalisco to Puebla), and in corn
production areas along the southern Pacific Coast (Michoacan to
Oaxaca).

Meanwhile, showers intensified from the previous week

along the Gulf Coast; the increase was particularly pronounced in
Veracruz, benefiting sugarcane but resulting in flooding where
local totals exceeded 100 mm.

In Tamaulipas, lighter rain (10-25

mm) brought temporary relief from heat (daytime highs near or
above 40°C) stressing livestock and irrigated crops.

In the

northwest, monsoon showers (10-50 mm, locally higher) continued
over mountain watersheds.

However, seasonably hot weather

(daytime highs from the middle 30s to lower 40s degrees C)
sustained high evaporative losses.
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CANADIAN PRAIRIES:

Warm, showery weather maintained overall

favorable conditions for vegetative to reproductive spring crops.
Most locations recorded 5 to 25 mm, although higher amounts
(locally greater than 50 mm) were scattered across Saskatchewan
and Manitoba.

While lower than in recent weeks, the rainfall was

generally sufficient for most areas given the current favorable
prospects.

Weekly temperatures averaged 1 to 3°C above normal,

with daytime highs exceeding 30°C on several days; the summer
warmth hastened development of well watered spring grains and
oilseeds without posing undo stress.

Nighttime temperatures

commonly dropped into the 10s (degrees C), even lower in western
and northern agricultural areas, offering recovery from the
unseasonable warmth for corn and other crops.
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SOUTHEASTERN CANADA:

Mostly dry, occasionally warm weather

worsened drought conditions affecting summer crops in Ontario.
Most areas reported less than 10 mm of rainfall, compounding
deficits that have been accumulating since April.

In addition,

daytime highs reached the lower and middle 30s (degrees C) during
the latter half of the week, raising moisture demands and rates
of evapotranspiration of corn and soybeans.

However, recent

reports out of Canada indicated that yields and condition of
winter wheat are exceptional as harvesting advances.

Meanwhile,

seasonable showers (10-50 mm) continued in Quebec, maintaining
more favorable prospects for summer crops and pastures.

As in

Ontario, daytime highs reaching the lower 30s maintained high
crop moisture demands and evaporative losses.
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